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November 24, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 117 (Transit Design and Construction Supervisors, Interest Arbitration) Collective Bargaining Agreement for the period of June 11, 2008, through December 31, 2011.  This agreement covers ten employees in the Department of Transportation.
The Design and Construction Section of the Transit Division is essentially an engineering and architecture firm within Metro, providing support for construction projects.  This bargaining unit consists of the supervisory-level employees in design and construction.
This bargaining unit was previously represented by the Technical Employees Association until this year, when the employees changed their union affiliation to the Teamsters Local 117.  This collective bargaining agreement converts the Technical Employees Association contract into a contract that references the Teamsters as the bargaining agent, as well as making some changes to the substantive terms and conditions of employment.
Significantly, with this agreement, this bargaining unit will now receive its medical, dental, and vision benefits through the agreement that is negotiated with the coalition of unions that participate in the Joint Labor Management Insurance Committee.  Also contained in this agreement is a set-aside of a portion of employees’ salaries into the Teamsters Pension Trust.  The wage scale for this bargaining unit will remain the same as that which was negotiated in the prior contract negotiations.  However, the parties have agreed to reopen negotiations to assess the impact of the interest arbitration that is pending with the Technical Employees Association bargaining unit in Transit, to provide a dialogue in case inequitable results occur between these two bargaining units.

The wage settlement for 2008 maintains the same wage scale as the previous agreement.  The cost-of-living increases for 2008, 2009, 2010, and 2011 follow the standard county settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2% nor greater than 6%.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Elizabeth Ford, Labor Relations Manager, at

206-205-1566, at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive

Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Director, Human Resources Division (HRD), DES


Michael Frawley, Deputy Director, HRD, DES


Elizabeth Ford, Labor Relations Manager, HRD, DES

